Minutes of the Fifty-ninth Meeting of the Farm Animal Welfare Advisory Council

Location:
Heritage Hotel, Portlaoise

Date:

25th September 2015

Present:
Sean O’Laoide (Westmeath Co Co), Brid Farrell (DAFM), Niall O’Nuallain (DAFM), Andrew Kelly (ISPCA), Barbara Bent (WSPCA), Bernadette Earley (TEAGASC), Alison Hanlon (UCD), Kevin Kinsella (IFA) Sean O’Leary (IFA) Jackie Robinson (DARDNI), Ray Doyle (ICOS)  

Apologies:
Professor Patrick Fottrell, Arthur O’Connor (Veterinary Ireland), Stephen Foley (CILDEHS), Gerald Quain (ICMSA), Michael Guinan (ICMSA), Henry Burns (IFA), John O’Roarke (Veterinary Ireland)
Secretary:
Niamh Cunningham 

1. Minutes

· The Minutes of the previous meeting of the 27th March were accepted with minor changes.
2. Matters Arising

· Sean O’Laoide deputised in chairing the meeting for Professor Fottrell
3. Presentation from Kevin Kinsella 

· Kevin Kinsella gave a power point presentation on responsible dog ownership emphasising the problems associated with dogs worrying sheep and the devastating effects of these attacks 
· Emphasised the need for people to be educated on breeds of dog suitable for country living.
· Suggested there be a media campaign to get the message out about the havoc caused by sheep attacks not only on the animals themselves but the stress caused to the sheep owners
· Suggestion that all dog control related issues be under the remit of one Department.
The presentation gave rise to a wider discussion on dog issues 

· Suggested that IFA should influence local radio editorial in getting balanced debate on the matter
· Use of social media and websites to assist owners in knowing where there dog(s) are at all times
· Any dog found worrying sheep and is not microchipped should be euthanised
· Persons taking dog ownership should have regard for the breed and satisfy themselves that their home environment is conducive for the particular breed
· Of concern was that sheep kills were not on the decline despite the resources being devoted to the subject

· Recommended that in context of funding to animal welfare charities, an increased focus should be on dogs
· Some stakeholders identified areas for improvement particularly to remove the anomaly of a duplicate dog database and licensing system and recommended that DAFM and DECLG liaise in order to address relevant issues
4. Education Working Group

· The On Farm Euthanasia of Pigs booklet is nearing completion 

· Dr. Laura Boyle, Teagasc has been co-opted to the committee to assist with drafting the booklet
· Suggested that ‘dairy cow welfare’ be considered by EWG next.
5. EWS

· Final two meetings held - North West Regional on 20th April and the South West Regional on 13th May. 
· EWS groups continue to work well.
· The expansion of dairy herds was identified as one requiring vigilance 
· Fodder supply is good this year
· Farmers reminded to avail of the suite of knowledge transfer measures (KTMs) in the beef, dairy, sheep, poultry, equines and tillage groups.
· The Ballinasloe horse fair was discussed at the NW meeting and all agreed on the necessity for enforcement of equine ID checks etc.
6.  Equine Welfare

· The FAWAC Equine Welfare Liaison Group meets on an ad hoc basis 
· ISPCA have concerns on condition of urban horses in Waterford/Tipperary

· Concern that thoroughbreds being bred for trotters
· DAFM explained that the Control of Horses Act review is still ongoing.
· Horses slaughter figures are decreasing 3,458 Jan to Aug 2015 (same period last year was 4,897 with total for 2014 being 7,602)
· DAFM reported that Local Authorities have been invited to submit proposals for urban/traveller horse projects and a number of proposals have been submitted for consideration
· DAFM and Local Authorities continue to seize horses under its respective legislation
7. AOB

Dairy Herds
Vigilance urged in relation to the expansion of dairy herds particularly where there was no corresponding increase in land area. All agreed that education is crucial especially in areas such as animal husbandry and required facilities. IFA stressed that it was essential to maintain a strong live export trade and that many problems arise from lack of sufficient finances. Teagasc stated that its application for funding for a stimulus research proposal on ‘contract rearing’ was unsuccessful. Contract rearing is forecast to increase and this could create bio-security issues when animals are re-introduced back onto the farm.
Live Exports
IFA concerned that live exports are down in 2015 compared to 2014.   ISPCA voiced concerns for standards particularly at slaughter in foreign countries and would prefer meat export on the hook rather than live exports.  DAFM reported that the EU Commission are working closely with the World Animal Health Organisation (OIE) on animal welfare matters. At a recent FVO audit DAFM were found to have very high standards and DAFM staff were asked to assist with training other countries on these high standards. Chairman reported that TAIEX an agency of the EU Commission provide technical assistance as part of an EU  neighbourhood scheme to neighbouring states such as those in North Africa. He said that there may be an opportunity to provide technical assistance for slaughterhouses. Teagasc completed a study on welfare in the Lebanon. IFA stated that if EU ceases exporting to 3rd world countries, animals will be sourced from elsewhere with less welfare standards than Ireland.
Donkeys

Donkey owners should be vigilant in ensuring that donkey welfare is protected – hooves need farrier care and donkeys should have access to adequate shelter at all time.  DAFM stated that donkeys are subject to inspections under the single farm payment schemes as is the case for other animals kept for stocking density purposes and reminded Council that any welfare concerns should be reported to the Departments Animal Welfare helpline.

      Enforcement of Dog Microchipping
The issue of enforcement of the new dog microchipping legislation was raised. City and County Managers are in discussion with DAFM on the matter. ISPCA reported that it is investing a lot of resources in ensuring that the general public is aware that dog microchipping is compulsory. DAFM reported that Minister Coveney announced €100,000 funding to promote microchipping. IFA value a good dog warden service and that to maintain it going forward necessitates increased funding.  It was suggested that responsibility for dog control issues should rest with one Government Department if it is to be successful.
Agri Aware 

Council agreed payment of €2,500 to AgriAware for FAWAC’s patronage for 2015/2016.  AgriAware are strongly advocating for animal welfare to be given a higher priority in the State’s examination process.

End 
